SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th March, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.22 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hulmes) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Boyd, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Carson, Clague, Connor, Cullen, Daniels, Devine, Dobbs, Eglin, Fernandez, Garrido, Hincks, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, B. Lea, P. Lea, Lightup, McIntyre, Memory, Merry, Miller, 


B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Potter, Salmon, Sheehy, Ullman, Upton, Wallsworth, Warmisham, Wilkinson and Wilson

146.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Anderson-Brookes, Clarke, Dawson, Heywood, Hudson, Lancaster, Leaston, Mann, Morris, Payne, Pennington, Slater, Smyth, Warner and Witkowski.

147.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. Frank Hannah.  Councillor John Merry who, together with Councillor Davina Miller, had nominated Mr. Frank Hannah paid tribute to his football achievements and praised his work and exceptional services to the community.  He commented also on his football career: as a player, referee and administrator; also made reference to his work associated with Monton Church, and praised the tremendous support given by his family.

Councillors Bernard Murphy, Joe Murphy and Norman Owen supported the tributes given.

The Mayor presented Mr. Frank Hannah with his award, and Mr. Hannah addressed the Council in expressing his thanks and donated an International Matchball for the Mayor’s Charity.

148.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME - MR. J.G. O’NEILL


ON BEHALF OF PARKFIELD RESIDENTS GROUP

In the absence of Mr. O’Neill or any other member of the Parkfield Residents Group, the question was read to the Council by the Council’s Head of Law and Administration, Mr. Alan Eastwood.  (Details of the question asked, and basis of the reply given by the Leader of the Council, Councillor John Merry, are contained in the Appendix to these minutes).


Councillor John Merry also commented upon -

· the consideration given by the Swinton Community Committee, at their meeting on 10th February, 2004, to proposals for the future of the multi-sports pitches at Overdale;

· the democratic manner in which this matter had been dealt with, and also in which decisions regarding Community Committee devolved budgets were dealt with;

· the action taken by local Councillors in reporting, and trying to address, issues on vandalism, etc., on numerous occasions; and

· the need to bring the pitches and the site into use and to take this matter forward by working in partnership to progress this and the surrounding “Black Harry” site.

Members of the Council discussed the issues posed by the question, and general comments were made supporting the response given by the Leader of the Council and, in particular, the open and democratic structures operated by the Council.  Members also referred to the proceedings of a recent meeting of the Swinton Community Committee and to the conduct of representatives of the Parkfield Residents’ Association at that meeting, as referred to in the detailed account given in Minute 74 of 10th February, 2004 (Page 63 of the appendices to the Council agenda).

Councillor Norman Owen indicated that he had met with representatives of the Parkfield Residents' Association.  He referred to the poor state of the agora pitch, and suggested that a possible alternative route could bring Mr. O’Neill’s concerns to a fairer conclusion. Members of the Council did not share this view.

149.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 18th February, 2004, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

150.
PETITION

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition from residents of Rothwell Crescent, Salford, submitted by Councillor Doris Fernandez, requesting that parking restrictions be introduced on both sides of that Crescent leading to the A6, be referred for consideration to the Development Services Directorate.

151.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN RESPONSE
The Monitoring Officer referred to a recent Local Ombudsman case and advised the Council of the following contents of a letter which had been received as to how the Council responded -

“I am pleased to learn that, following a comprehensive assessment of their needs, Mr. and Mrs. X (their real name cannot be released for legal reasons) are now receiving community care support, I am sure this will make a very positive difference to the quality of life of both of them.  I am also very pleased to hear that the Director of Community and Social Services intends to use the lessons learned from this case to improve practice in her Directorate.

I accept the Council’s assurance that it will review its eligibility criteria for home care and that, in order to do this, it is considering seconding a Manager on a full-time basis to oversee the process.  I look forward to hearing the outcome of this work.

I commend the Council’s very positive and constructive response to my report.  This quality of professional response to my findings is one that I have come to expect from your Council.  I am happy, therefore, to tell you formally, in accordance with section 31(2) of the Local Government Act 1974, that I am satisfied with the Council’s response.”

RESOLVED:
THAT the response of the Local Government Ombudsman be welcomed and noted.

152.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY, 2004/05
Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted the Treasury Management Strategy for 2004/05.  He indicated that the Strategy report contained details of the expected activities of the Treasury function in the forthcoming financial year, and its production and submission to the Council was a requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management as adopted by the Council on 20th March, 2002.

In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Bill Hinds confirmed that the proposals regarding the use of investments would not affect balances on the Council’s revenue budget account.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management Strategy be approved.

153.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

Outside Bodies
Councillor Jim King congratulated the Council on the excellent float provided in the recent St. Patrick’s Day Event in Manchester, and also made reference to the successful Fair Trade Event held at the Museum and Art Gallery.

Councillor Bob Boyd referred to a report, considered at Environmental Services Members’ Hour, on the National Society for Clean Air, and urged other Members who were representatives on this organisation to attend future meetings on a regular basis.

154.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

(i)
In response to a question from Councillor Bernard Lea, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, commented on the current position regarding the decision to be taken by the House of Lords as to whether Salford would be granted authority for an all postal ballot in the June, 2004, Elections.


Councillor Karen Garrido reiterated her support for this Council’s bid for an all postal pilot indicating that she accepted the wider democratic arguments and advantages.  Councillor Bob Boyd also expressed his support on this issue on a personal, not party, basis.


Councillor Norman Owen expressed his concerns that an all postal ballot prevented people from exercising their democratic right, and Councillor John Merry argued strongly against this stressing that, if the Council were not successful in their bid, Councillor Norman Owen had helped to secure this.


(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd concerning the Quality of Life Survey, Councillor John Merry indicated that the results of the survey would be published shortly.


(iii)
Councillor Karen Garrido thanked Councillor John Merry for attending the recent walkabout of the Worsley and Boothstown Political Executive on 8th March, 2004.


(b)
Lead Member for Corporate Services

In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, agreed to refer Lead Member Decision 1870 (Write-off of irrecoverable benefit overpayments of £1.281M) to the Quality and Performance Scrutiny Committee for consideration.


(c)
Lead Member for Development Services

(i)
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, reported on (1) the timetable for consideration of the Council’s Unitary Development Plan, including the possibility of the Plan being considered by the Environmental Scrutiny Committee or at a separate Members’ Seminar, to which, in any event, all Members of the Council would be invited to attend, (2) the increased revenue from land sale in the Ordsall area of £1M being invested for capital works on highways and improving access for disabled persons, and (3) the award of a Planning Delivery Grant, in the sum of £700,000, in respect of which expenditure had yet to be determined.


(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he would arrange for a meeting to be held to discuss the procedure concerning Decision Notice 1843 (Micro Asphalt Servicing Programme, 2004).


(d)
Lead Member for Education


In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins, Councillor Vincent Devine, Executive Support Member for Education, indicated that no decision had been taken with regard to St. Luke’s School and Oakwood School, and that consultation was ongoing with the community to consider how to take this matter forward.  


(e)
Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth)

(i)
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services, commented upon a recent competition for school children, organised by Trading Standards, to teach children quality and value, and congratulated Irlam Primary School on being the winning school in the Greater Manchester area.


(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd regarding genetically modified maize, Councillor Maureen Lea referred to the ongoing monitoring and control of genetically modified crops.


(iii)
In response to a comment from Councillor Bob Boyd concerning the excellent work and success of the Youth Bank, Councillor Maureen Lea referred to a recent event held to recognise the success, and indicated that she would pass on his comment to those concerned.


(iv)
Councillor Charlie McIntyre commented on the Eco Recycling Scheme at Somerfield School.  This was praised also by Councillor Beryl Howard who indicated that she has encouraged her local primary school, at which she was a Governor, to introduce a similar scheme.


(f)
Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism)

Councillor Karen Garrido advised Members of the launch of Destination Worsley - A Tourism Strategy for Worsley, which was to be held at Worsley Courthouse on 20th March, 2004, and attended by the Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism) Councillor Barry Warner, and other local business and community representatives.

155.
ISSUES FOR THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

No issues were raised for Scrutiny Chairs.


Councillor Bernard Lea referred to the minutes of the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee of 14th January, and to a correction which had been made which was noted.

156.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Constitution, as contained in the report of the Director of Corporate Services now submitted, be approved.

157.
APPOINTMENT TO SALFORD COLLEGE

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Pennington be appointed as a representative of this Council to serve on Salford College for a period of three years until 16th March, 2007.

158.
APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT MEMBER - NEW PROSPECT


HOUSING LIMITED


RESOLVED:
THAT the appointment of Mr. Michael Parkin as an Independent Member of the New Prospect Housing Limited Parent Board, be confirmed. 

159.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(e)
Standards Committee.


(f) 
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.

APPENDIX A

(See Minute       )

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


QUESTION FROM: MR. J.G. O’NEILL ON BEHALF OF PARKFIELD RESIDENTS
GROUP

“As Leader and I would presume protector of the fiscal standing of the Council, would it be wrong to understand it is your job to ensure that all monies raised, from whatever source, central or outside areas, are used correctly and a workable policy guideline set in place which officers of the Council have the ability to monitor.  If the above is correct, can you offer a statement on how agora pitches funded by Lottery at an estimated cost of £43,000 each have been allowed to be vandalised and stripped of wood and stanchions and why, at no time, did Councillors representing the area raise this problem.  With your strong belief in the workings of the Community Committee, do you feel that it is offering people of the area a fair chance to obtain funding with the large contingent of Labour Members in situ or would it not be fairer to have an all Party sitting and a group of Independents to balance out the workings of the Group.  Unfortunately the group I represent are not limited to football projects”.

ANSWERED BY COUNCILLOR JOHN MERRY, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The 5 multi sports pitches were initially supported by Senior Sports Development Officers who worked with Community Groups to ensure usage of the pitches.  A Maintenance Programme was also in place.

It is without doubt that the management committees put in place in more recent times have disbanded and the facilities have become more open access.  There has, as a result, been vandalism to the sites.

The Swinton Overdale Site was built alongside the Phil Snowden Centre; therefore, encompassing a management committee.

The Council has always maintained the ethos of empowering communities to ensure that, with support, they may assist themselves in the provision of certain services.

The Council takes its fiduciary duties seriously and, in doing so, acknowledges that, in applying the abovementioned ethos, there are inherent risks.  These are now identified as the sustainability of management committees.  The Council have learnt that more support is needed to assist groups in this area.

Councillors have reported, on many occasions, vandalism at the sites and have sought ways to prevent it.

Community Committees are made up of Ward Councillors and community members. They also operate budget sub-groups whose role is to allocate the devolved budgets.  This is undertaken without any political bias.

Working with the Parkfield Residents’ Group, Officers/Councillors/Members of the Group potentially secured funding for improvement works to the “Black Harry Site”.  A great example of joint working.  Unfortunately, the current position is that Parkfield residents to not wish to continue with this and the funding is only open to community groups.
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